Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

November 6, 2003

University Place Fire Department * PCFD #3

1. Call to Order
The November 6, 2003 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Paul Webb 9:05 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Greg Miller, MIFD; James Jaques, MFD; Curt Vandver, PFD; Kelvin Johnson, PFD; Jeff Jensen, TFD; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Marv Cole, PCFD #3; Tim LaRue, PCFD #3; Steve Murphy, PCFD #3; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Ron Hiraki, PCFD #5; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Penny Hulse, PCFD #5; Steve Nixon, PCFD #5; Jarmon, Commissioner PCFD #5; Jack Andren, PCFD #6; Judy Murphy, PCFD #6; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Dennis Chafe, PCFD #15; Bob Vellias, PCFD #17; Gary Franz, PCFD #21; Garry Olson, PCFD #23; Jay Wiggins, PCFD #27; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Tom Miner, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Terri Giles, ARC; Roger Neal, EMSIP; Ned Deming, EMSIP; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Tim LaRue led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the October 2, 2003 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported the month began with $9,236.72 plus earnings of $290.87 and expenses of $547.91 for an ending balance of $8,979.68.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s report.  MOTION CARRIED.  

F/C Cole introduced their new Training Chief, Steve Murphy, and Assistant Chief, Tim LaRue.

F/C Andren introduced Garry Olson, new Fire Chief for PCFD #23.

Wayne Wienholz stated Mike Pattie, who was with the State Patrol, is now on board with the Fire Prevention Bureau.  He is now on call and doing a great job.

5. Correspondence
President Webb stated he just received a letter.  He’s not had a chance to review yet and will report at the next meeting.

6. Guest Speakers
President Webb introduced B/C Dave Jackson with Tacoma Fire Department as the guest speaker for today.  B/C Jackson is here to talk about their change in their accountability system and how it interfaces with everyone else.  B/C Jackson thanked the Association for the invitation to be here today.  He has been with TFD for 27 ½ years.  The passport system was developed as a temporary system for accountability.  It is not a new thing that they have developed, just trying to accomplish the same thing with some different components.  They had run into several problems; discipline, centralized training and switching out passport tags, complexity of the system and also with the velcro tags themselves coming off and getting lost, etc.  They developed accountability ID tags.  These tags are cards with each employees picture ID, Drivers License number, helmet color, etc.  These ID tags are hung on their turn out coats on a D-ring.  They looked at what they wanted the accountability system to do and that was to know who is on the fire ground and what they are doing, who they’re with and where they are on the fire ground.  They have developed a way to hold each person accountable to IMS.  Also, they wanted to make this as simple as possible.  They have taught and trained that when the tag comes off the coat, it goes to who you are getting your assignment from.  They also developed boards that are located on all the rigs.  These boards are used to track designators, assignments, locations, etc.  There is a place for notes and the tags clip right onto the boards.  They’ve also made up tags where names can be written on and/or there is velcro on the back of them where passports from other agencies can be velcro’d to and incorporated into their accountability ID tag system.  One of the biggest issues is before there is a formal command, all tags are collected at the first engine on the scene.  Discussion followed.  The Association thanked B/C Jackson for his presentation.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Terry Giles reported they had fourteen incidents involving twenty-six adults and twenty kids.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported there was sandbagging done around the County with the small flooding incident.  They have been working through some problems with the Public Works Department.  He needs any feedback with any problems that anyone encountered.  The EOC was opened.  We didn’t qualify for any declaring any damages in our county as neither of the damage thresholds were met.

Steve Bailey reported a building is being purchased, the Corporate Express building.  It will be renovated and DEM will be moving their offices there first.  The USAR team warehouse is there now.  An Emergency Operations Center will be built there as well.  They hope to build in 2005.

Steve reported the first request for 2.2 million dollars for Homeland Security has to be submitted soon.  Paul Webb and Jack Andren have been working on this.

Steve reported the USAR Team and the political issue with the equipment cache is still unresolved.  It is a difficult situation.  Pierce County attorneys have been brought in and briefed on the situation.  They have met with PC Executive Ladenburg and he will take action to attempt negotiations.  He is committed to resolving this.  

Steve stated that Tom Miner has been a great addition to the team.  Tom stated the Fire Chief’s support is needed on the USAR issue.  It would be nice to get a letter of support from the participating departments to the Executive.  Also, there has been extensive training going on at CPFR.  The Weapons of Mass Destruction equipment cache has been received.  They have finished training 210 Haz Mat Techs.  Just received permission to purchase two tractor trailers.  In January they will be sending a second entire cache doubling our capability.  He will be back in January for a presentation on that.

Steve Bailey stated that CPFR has put in a tremendous amount of time, energy and money into the USAR team and has never blinked or complained.  This includes three Chiefs that he can recall.  It has been a great relationship and CPFR is a class act.  Jack Andren never flinched when asked to turn over the equipment cache and has rallied for the cause and made it happen.  Steve Bailey and Tom Miner presented Jack Andren with a plaque.  There have been many of CPFR employees involved, however, it takes strong leadership to allow and support the participation on the team. Jack Andren stated the plaque is very nice, but he can truly only take credit for the last two years.  All of his predecessors have supported this program.  This plaque should go to the entire team and not just his organization.

Paul Webb reported they have been working with the Homeland Security Board.  It is an open forum and a lot of information has been passed back and forth.  It is going real well.  There are on-going meetings and it is starting to smooth out a little.  There is now a structure in place to deal with the time frames.  He turned the floor over to Judy Murphy who has been working on Training and Exercise.  Judy sated they have been meeting twice a month, the second and fourth Thursdays of the month.  They have two separate functions: 1. Exercise.  They are tasked with how to spend $204,000 grant by May 2005 and another $35,000.  March 18 will be a table top exercise and a large functional exercise around the end of September. And 2. Training.  They are tasked with how to have the appropriate level of training for all of Pierce County.  There is 1.5 million to spend and looking at level of awareness training for everyone in the County.  An assessment needs to be done (copy distributed).  They have a very draft three (3) year training schedule.

Andy McAfee, co-chair for the Resource committee reported they have a meeting scheduled for this afternoon.  The big question is should they continue to use the money allocated to them for PPE or use it towards something else such as MDT’s, communications, etc.  There are a number of categories of equipment that has been expanded and there are a lot of options that they can work on for the entire county.  Jack Andren stated the only thing is that we are not sure if this is one time money or money that will continue to come annually and/or how much.  Paul Webb stated we are trying to take a global view on this and we are working with a lot of different groups.  Steve Bailey stated that the Fire Service people are providing the leadership for this and would like to thank the Fire Service for their involvement.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz reported their third Deputy Fire Marshal, Mike Pattie is doing a good job.  They still have a fourth to hire.  Monthly reports were distributed.

Wayne stated they will be calling the Fire Chief’s to work with regarding better flow of information.

Wayne reported last week was a Fire Marshals round table at Sun Mountain.  It was a very good conference.

Gary Franz distributed a copy of PCFCA position statement, which reads:

“With respect to all development within Pierce County, the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association seeks to maintain certain minimum road access and construction standards throughout unincorporated Pierce County to effectively protect citizens from unnecessary fire and life safety risks inherent to development of increasing density.

· Access roads must be not less than 24 feet wide with no parking on either side.

· Access roads that are 28 feet wide may have parking on one side only.

· Access roads that are 32 feet wide may have parking on both sides.

· The unobstructed distance between all structures in any development must be at least 10 feet.  Where less than 10 feet of unobstructed space exists between structures, the following mitigation is necessary:

· Use of exterior fire-resistive materials and methods on the affected structures.

· Installation and maintenance of NFPA 13D compliant sprinkler systems in all residential dwellings within the development.”

Paul Webb thanked Gary Franz for his work on this issue.

Andy McAfee stated if it is not out of order, he would like to make a motion on the position statement.  Paul Webb advised against making a motion at this point in time.  Motion was withdrawn.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
There is a conference in Reno coming up for the Western Chiefs.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated there is an outdoor burning ban in effect from the Department of Ecology.  The agency has increased the maximum amount of civil penalties to $14,243.00 per incident per day.  Also, the agency is looking at revamping the gas station regulations and rules.  They may eliminate the stage 2 vapor recovery.

13. Pierce County Fire Commissioners
Bill Jarmon stated their next meeting is at ESF&R at 1900.  The program speaker is Steve Bailey for an update on Homeland Security.

14. EMS
Nothing at this time.

15. Training
Nothing at this time.

Paul Webb stated he has made assignments to update the Tactical Operations Manual.  Jim Clawson is heading the effort.  There is a lot of good information to meet legal requirements.  They are also going to look at adding and including MCI and MMRS to the manual.  And will also be working on getting the entire document on a computer for easier access and updates in the future.

16. Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity

Gary Franz stated he has not been active on this committee.  Chief Johnson will be coming up for Graham Fire & Rescue in early February or March.  That could be turned into a larger event.  He will e-mail out more information.

17. Program/Speaker Committee

Nothing at this time.

18. Legislative Caucus Committee
Paul Webb stated November 20th is set for the Legislative Caucus at the Fircrest Country Club.  There are no particular legislative issues at this time.

19. Nominating Committee
Paul Webb stated nominations were opened at the last meeting.  He will open nominations from the floor again.  The current slate is as follows:


President:

Paul Webb


Vice President:
Alan Predmore


Secretary:

Wayne Wienholz


Treasurer:

Bob Black


Trustee 1:

Andy McAfee
 and Gary Franz


Trustee 2:

Merle Frank

Nominations are closed.  If there is no objection, accept by acclamation all positions except Trustee 1.  Jack Andren so moved.  MOTION CARRIED.  Paul Webb stated post it notes were distributed earlier in the meeting.  Please write down your vote for Trustee 1 position, only one vote per department, and Steve Bailey and Denise Menge will collect the votes, count them and report back.  Results of the vote was: Andy McAfee received 6 votes and Gary Franz received 7 votes.  Paul Webb stated elections are hereby closed and he thanked Andy McAfee for all of his efforts and support during his term as Trustee 1.

20. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Wayne reported the banquet will be December 4th at the Elks with a cost of $25.00.  Rogers High School Jazz Ensemble will be the entertainment.  Invitations will be going out next week.  The Chiefs need to figure out if any awards will be given out this year or not.

21. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time.

22. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Nothing at this time.

23. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Paul Webb requested this be removed from the agenda as the Fire Marshal Task Force has replaced this committee.

24. Emergency Management Committee

Andy McAfee reported they continue to upgrade the plan.  They are still in need of zone 8 participation.  Continuing to work on Type 3 incident management teams.  He will send an e-mail out with the position paper on this.  

25. Unfinished Business
Nothing at this time.

26. New Business
Bob Black stated he would like input for the golf tournament for next year.  He distributed a questionnaire form.

Wayne stated last year at the Banquet we gave a donation to the high school group that performed.  Do we want to do that again this year?  Paul Webb suggested checking the records to see what we did last year and determine what needs there are and a decision can be made at the Executive Board meeting.

27. Good of the Order
Paul Webb reported he is working on an elections committee that is looking at electronic voting machines.  If anyone has any input on this issue, please contact him.

Curt Vandver stated Merle Frank had surgery yesterday for prostate cancer.  He is at GSH and so far all is going well.  He won’t be around for a month or so.

Greg Miller stated they have two (2) positions open at McNeil Island Fire Department.  They will be hired as Assistant Chiefs, but called Captains for about 1-1/2 years.

Reminder there is a PCSORT meeting following this meeting.

28. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:15 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting is January 8, 2004 at PCFD #21 – Graham Fire & Rescue beginning at 9:00 a.m.

ALSO – PLEASE NOTE FOLLOWING THE MEETING THE LOCATION OF THE BANQUET CHANGED TO THE LIBERTY THEATER.
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